
 

 

An open letter to the Treasurer, Hon Josh Frydenberg MP 
 
Monday 14th October 2019 
 
Dear Treasurer 
 
We, the undersigned, request that an additional term of reference be included in the recently 
announced Review of the Retirement Incomes System to explicitly focus on the significant and 
worsening issue of the economic insecurity of women in retirement.   
 
The systemic, structural, economic, social and demographic drivers of the gender retirement gap have 
been well documented, and mean that: 

• women have been retiring with on average just over half the superannuation savings of men;  

• increasing numbers of women are experiencing poverty in retirement;   

• single retired women are the fastest growing cohort of the homeless; and 

• one in three women has no superannuation and one in four women retire with no 
superannuation. 
 
Adding such a term of reference will ensure that there is specific gender analysis of current and 
alternate policy settings and will ensure that resulting policy making will improve retirement outcomes 
for women.  
 
Improving retirement outcomes for women should be a specific objective of the review.  
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
Cate Wood, Chair – Women in Super 
Sandra Buckley, CEO – Women in Super 
Robbie Campo, Director – Women in Super 
Board Member / Chair – WIS Policy Committee  
Dr Elizabeth Adamson, Research Fellow – Social 
Policy Research Centre (UNSW) 
Roselynne Anderson, Chair – economic 
Security4Women 
Julia Angrisano, National Secretary – Finance 
Sector Union of Australia 
David Atkin, CEO – Cbus 
Professor Siobhan Austen PhD – Curtin 
University 

Professor Marian Baird AO, Professor – The 
University of Sydney Business School 
Christine Bartlett, Non-Executive Director  
Melissa Birks, VIC Deputy Chair – WIS Board 
Member 
Debby Blakey, CEO – HESTA 
Jenny Boddington, Non-Executive Director 
Catherine Bolger, President – AIST 
Lisa Boothby, Executive Director – Social Traders 
Dr Dina Bowman, Principal Research Fellow, 
Work & Economic Security, Research & Policy 
Centre – Brotherhood of St. Laurence 
Cath Bowtell, CEO – Industry Fund Services 



 

 

Professor Deborah Brennan, Emerita, Social 
Policy Research Centre – University of New South 
Wales 
Lucy Brogden AM, Patron – Sydney Women’s 
Fund / Director – Be Kind Sydney 
Dr Ray Broomhill, Adjunct A/Professor, School of 
Social Sciences – University of Adelaide 
Jacquelene Brotherton, Chair – Transport 
Women Australia Limited 
Daryl Browning, CEO – ISPT 
Annie Butler, Federal Secretary – Australian 
Nursing & Midwifery Federation 
Sally Capp  
Professor Sara Charlesworth, Centre for People 
Organisation & Work, RMIT University 
Teika Chinnery, WA Chair – WIS Board Member 
Marie Coleman AO, Advisor to Social Policy 
Committee – National Federation of Australian 
Women 
Dr Amanda Cooklin, LaTrobe University 
Anne-Marie Corboy, Non-Executive Director  
Dr Monica Costa, Senior Research Fellow, Curtin 
University 
Olivia Cozzolino, Principal – Social Traders 
Professor Lyn Craig, School of Social and Political 
Sciences – The University of Melbourne 
Frances Crimmins, CEO – YWCA Canberra 
Louise Davidson, CEO – ACSI 
Chris Davies, CEO – Telstra Super 
Joanna Davison, CEO – Fund Executives 
Association Limited 
Wayne Davy, CEO – Tasplan Super 
Emma Dawson, Executive Director – Per Capita 
Richard Denniss, Chief Economist – The Australia 
Institute 
Charlie Donnelly, CEO – LUCRF Super 
Melissa Donnelly, Acting National Secretary – 
CPSU (PSU Group) 
Michael Dundon, CEO – VicSuper 
Naomi Edwards, Chair – Tasplan Super 
David Elia, CEO – Hostplus 

Aloma Fennell, President – Older Women's 
Network 
Dr Kirstin Ferguson, Non-Executive Director  
Nino Ficca, CEO and Managing Director – AusNet 
Joanna Field, Co-President – Women in 
Technology 
Suzi Finkelstein, Director of Advocacy and 
Leadership – Women & Leadership Australia 
Dr Terrance Fitzsimmons, CEO – Australian 
Gender Equality Council 
Kristian Fok, CIO, Cbus Super  
Katie Frazer, VIC Chair – WIS Board Member 
Helen Galloway, CEO – Women in Gaming & 
Hospitality 
Magnus Gittins, Director – AGSM Executive 
Education 
Dr Claudia Giurgiuman, Co-President – Women 
in Technology 
Dr Beth Goldblatt, Associate Professor, Faculty of 
Law University of Technology Sydney 
Debbie Goodin, Non-Executive Director 
Kate Gunn, President – National Foundation for 
Australian Women 
Dr Myra Hamilton, University of New South 
Wales 
Meredith Hellicar, Non-Executive Director CEW 
Pascale Helyar-Moray, CEO – Super Rewards 
Sally Herman, Non-Executive Director 
Associate Professor Elizabeth Hill, University of 
Sydney 
Professor Helen Hodgson, Professor – Curtin Law 
School 
Sophie Horwood, Director – Women in Super 
Sandy Hutchison, Founder and CEO – Career 
Money Life 
Betty Ivanoff 
Jane Jose, CEO – Sydney Community Foundation 
Janette Kendall, Non-Executive Director 
Julie Lander, CEO – CareSuper 
Karen Lauf, Director – Women in Super 



 

 

Fiona Lawrie, Founder & CEO – Tradeswomen 
Australia Foundation 
Ming Long, Non-Executive Director 
Margo Lydon, CEO – SuperFriend 
Suzanne Maloney, Associate Professor – 
University of Southern Queensland 
Helen Matthews, Director – Women's Legal 
Service Victoria 
Wendy McCarthy AO, Patron – Sydney Women's 
Fund 
Professor Paula McDonald, Associate Dean, 
Research – QUT Business School 
Rebecca McGrath 
Sally McManus, Secretary – ACTU 
Lata McNulty, Chair – WIS NSW 
Jamie McPhee, CEO – ME 
Beth Mohle, Union Secretary – Queensland 
Nurses & Midwives' Union 
Sam Mostyn, Chair – Australia's National 
Research Organisation for Women's Safety 
Susan Murray, Managing Director – Zero Suicide 
Institute of Australasia 
Tasha Naige, Alternate Director – WIS SA 
Dr Julia Newton-Howes AM 
Catriona Noble 
Christine O'Reilly, Non-Executive Director 
Nicole Oborne, Partner – PwC 
Zoe Pappas, Principal – Right Lane Consulting 
Professor David Peetz, Department of 
Employment Relations and Human Resources 
Griffith Business School 
Susan Pelka, Non-Executive Director 
Andrew Polson, CEO – Frontier Advisors 
Professor Alison Preston, UWA Business School 
Andrew Proebstl, Chief Executive – legalsuper 
Jamila Rizvi 
Dr Diann Rodgers-Healey, Director – Australian 
Centre for Leadership for Women (ACLW) 
Fabian Ross, CEO WA Super 

Elana Rubin, Non-Executive Director 
Graeme Russell, CEO – MediaSuper 
Eva Scheerlinck, CEO – AIST 
Nora Scheinkestel, Non-Executive Director 
Carol Schwartz AO, Chair - Our Community / 
Chair – Women's Leadership Institute Australia 
Margie Seale, Non-Executive Director 
Rhonda Sharp AM – Emeritus Professor – 
University of South Australia 
David Smith, National Secretary – Australian 
Services Union 
Dr Julie P Smith, The Australian National 
University 
Diane Smith-Gander AO, President – CEW 2015-
2017 
John Somerville, CEO – Slater + Gordon Lawyers 
Professor Miranda Stewart – University of 
Melbourne Law School and Crawford School of 
Public Policy, Australian National University 
Deanne Stewart, CEO – First State Super 
Dr Lyndall Strazdins  
Anne Templeman-Jones, Non-Executive Director 
Adam Tindall, CEO – AMP Capital 
Michelle Wade, CEO – AvSuper 
Ben Walsh, CEO – Mercer  
Jacqui Walters, Non-Executive Director  
Victoria Weekes, Non-Executive Director 
Louise Weine, National Director – NAWO 
Jennifer Westacott AO, Chief Executive – 
Business Council of Australia 
Linda White, Assistant National Secretary – 
Australian Services Union 
Professor Gillian Whitehouse, School of Political 
Science and International Studies – The 
University of Queensland 
Laura Wright, CEO – NGS Super 
Amanda Young, CEO – First Nations Foundation 

 

 


